Part 1: The Case of the Incredible Shrinking Footprints
In the aftermath of 9/11, many families traveled to Ground Zero to contemplate the massive void created by the loss of their loved ones in the Twin Towers. The void was apparent not only in so many aching hearts, but also literally in the massive pit that emerged from the recovery effort. The foundations of the great towers stretched 70 feet below street level, to bedrock, where the Towers’ absence was poignantly evoked by their visible footprints. For many family members, the “footprints” came to symbolize their loss and were therefore regarded as sacred ground. 

Quickly, the families became involved in the planning stages for construction of a 9/11 Memorial at the heart of a redeveloped World Trade Center. Many families felt the “footprints” of the Towers should be preserved for future visitors to understand the enormity of the loss on 9/11. Governor George Pataki had these concerns in mind when he told a meeting of family members in June 2002, “''Where the towers stood is hallowed ground and will always be a lasting memorial for those that were lost,'' as quoted in a two New York Times articles. Pataki’s rule was incorporated into master planning for rebuilding, and, eventually, the footprints became the focus for the WTC Memorial. Only later did the Governor’s guarantee proved to be somewhat less than many family members expected. 

With a master plan from architect Daniel Liebeskind in hand calling for a Memorial in a 4.7 acre site where the Twin Towers stood, the LMDC began an international competition for the WTC Memorial design in April/May 2003. The memorial site itself was set 30 feet below ground level, while Liebeskind’s plans called for a 9/11 Museum and Cultural Center that would cover some a portion of both the North and South Tower Footprints. However, the guidelines for the memorial competition explicitly state that the design must “make visible the footprints of the World Trade Center Towers,” and the footprints are clearly delineated on the competition site drawings. http://www.wtcsitememorial.org/pdf/LMDC_Guidelines_english.pdf

After an international competition with over 5,000 entries, Michael Arad’s “Reflecting Absence” was chosen as the winning design for the future WTC Memorial. Arad’s winning design was dominated by two reflecting pools to be built on the footprints of the North and South towers. In his statement on the design, Arad commented: “The pools and the ramps that surround them encompass the footprints of the twin towers. A cascade of water that describes the perimeter of each square feeds the pools with a continuous stream. They are large voids, open and visible reminders of the absence.” The preserved WTC footprints stood at the heart of Arad’s winning design, which also featured an area for family members to touch the actual bedrock forty feet below the memorial level. 
In February, 2004, a strong preservation effort by 9/11 families and other groups led the LMDC to determine that the “historical value” of the WTC site was so great that impact on its original features should be minimized, "including the large bathtub, slurry walls and the surviving bases of steel columns [outlining the footprints of the Towers], convey the tragedy and destruction that took place on Sept. 11," according to a New York Times article. http://www.voicesofsept11.org/artman/publish/WTC/article_00179.php However, the LMDC quickly took a step back, and began carving out an ambiguous position on what was worth preserving at the site. But five days after its initial report, the LMDC issued an interpretation of the site’s “historical value” that deprecated the importance of physical remnants. Their report quoted a participant in the historical review process who claimed, “A footprint can be something that is written on the psyche or in the soul and on the heart and not necessarily always in steel and cement and concrete," according to the New York Times. http://www.voicesofsept11.org/artman/publish/WTC/article_00173.php
This language sent a disturbing message to WTC families, who stepped up criticism of the LMDC’s changing plans for the site. 

In an effort to defuse the swelling criticism, Kevin Rampe, the LMDC president at the time, said explicitly in a September 16, 2004  New York Daily News OP-ED article, “Make no mistake, the footprints and the now-exposed box beams that mark the losses of 9/11 also will be preserved in perpetuity. Our commitment is clear - access to and preservation of the footprints will be achieved.” http://www.voicesofsept11.org/artman/publish/Editorials/article_001667.php
Though Rampe’s statement seemed unambiguous, at the end of 2004, the future of the Twin Tower footprints was very much up in the air. The perspective of many Family members, however, couldn’t be clearer, and was eloquently expressed by Jack Lynch in a December 7, 2004 OP-ED article in the ---- . http://www.voicesofsept11.org/artman/publish/Editorials/article_001650.php  Lynch wrote, in comparing “Reflecting Absence” with the USS Arizona Memorial at Pearl Harbor, Hawaii: “Standing recently above the sunken Arizona at the Pearl Harbor Memorial, I understood why the memorial at Ground Zero must preserve the sacred bedrock footprints. The Pearl Harbor Memorial spectacularly connects the surface memorial with the sunken graveyard of the Arizona. The 9/11 memorial must make the same kind of connection, too.” But Lynch, like many 9/11 family members was beginning to see the writing on the wall. He noted the contradiction between Rampe’s September 16 statement “The governor declared that there will be no building on the sacred footprints, and we will carry out his edict,” and a more recent statement that "We will only install necessary infrastructure on the footprints." Many family members expressed concern that the families were being sidelined in the Memorial process, that the WTC Memorial was beginning to stray from its guiding principles, and that the design and scope of “Reflecting Absence” was being altered in important ways.   
In 2005 all these concerns were proven well founded. Look for the second part of our investigation into the “incredible shrinking footprints” of the Twin Towers in next week’s E-newsletter.
